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 Minutes of: HEALTH SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 

 

 Date of Meeting: 20 March 2014 

 

 Present: Councillor P Bury (in the Chair) 
Councillors A Audin, D Bailey, L Fitzwalter, S Haroon, 

T Holt, K Hussain, D O'Hanlon, A Simpson, S Smith and 

R Walker 

 

 Also in 

attendance: 

Linda Jackson - Assistant Director – Adult Care Services 

Councillor R Shori – Cabinet Member -  Adult Care, 

Health and Housing 

 

 Public 

Attendance: 

 

No members of the public were present at the meeting. 

 Apologies for 

Absence: 

 

Councillor N Parnell 

 
HSC.906  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  

 

Councillor Simpson declared a personal interest in any item relating to the 

NHS as she was employed by a medical practice in Salford.  
 

Councillor D Bailey declared a personal interest in any item relating to 
BARDOC as she was employed by them. 

 

HSC.907  MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING  

 
It was agreed: 

 

That the Minutes of the Last Meeting held on 10 December 2013 be 
approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair. 

 
HSC.908  MATTERS ARISING  

 
• Councillor Walker referred to Minute HSC.705 – Healthier Together 

Update and referred to the issue he had raised regarding pre 

operation assessments and gynaecological services being moved to 

Royal Oldham Hospital. At the last meeting Stuart North had 

explained that this had not been agreed by Bury Clinical 

Commissioning Group and Councillor Walker explained that he had 

attended a meeting where this statement had been confirmed. 

Councillor Walker explained that he was happy that the pre - 

operation assessments would not all be carried out at Oldham as was 

originally reported.  

 

Sharon Martin, Head of Commissioning at Bury CCG reported that the 
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gynaecological services would be provided at Oldham but the pre operation 

assessments would be kept locally. The CCG were actively working to 

ensure that services would be retained at Fairfield General Hospital. 

 

HSC.909  GP FEDERATION -  INTRODUCTION  

 

Michelle Armstrong, Chief Officer and Dr Simon de Vial Chair of the Bury GP 

Federation gave a presentation explaining what the Federation was and the 

services it provided. 

 

It was explained that the GP Federation was a company Limited by shares 

which was incorporated in November 2103. There were originally 26 GP 

practice members who jointly invested £250 000 to establish the federation 

and a further 4 had expressed an interest in joining which if successful 

would mean that 30 out of the 33 practices across Bury would be members.  

 

It was explained that the Federation had a shared ethos and core beliefs 

which are aimed to provide an equitable standard of healthcare for all users 
across Bury. 

 
The accountability of the Federation was set out and it was explained that 

when bidding for a contract there were clear guidelines in relation to any 

conflicts of interest and the requirement for all members to declare these 

interests upon becoming members this was to ensure that no conflicts 
arose. 

 
It was also explained that each GP Practice still held their contract with 

NHS England with regards to the provision of GP services 
 

Michelle explained that the GP Federation had been commissioned to work 

with the Radcliffe GP practices to help set up and operate the Radcliffe 

Demonstrator Pilot which provides extended access to GP surgeries 7 days 

a week from 8am to 8pm on weekdays and 8am to 6pm on weekends. The 

extra appointments available would provide an additional 19, 500 

appointments a year. The project had been successful during stage one of 

its implementation and was now moving onto the next stage which would 

incorporate other services such as social care. 

 

Work had also been carried out to assist with the winter pressures that GP 

surgeries were under during the winter season and had seen surgeries 

providing extra hours to assist with this. The scheme was due to end on 31 

March and had been well received. 

 

It was reported that the Federation had recently submitted a bid to the 

Prime Minister's Challenge Fund and if successful this would see extended 

services provided on a wider scale across the borough. 

 

Members of the committee were given the opportunity to ask questions and 
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make comments and the following points were raised:- 

 

• Councillor Simpson stated that she liked the idea of the organisation 

and asked what would happen to the profits. 

 

It was explained that the membership was practised based and not 

individuals. The plan aims to pay back the initial investment to all partners 

after 10 years and any profits made would be shared back to the member 

practices. 

 

• Councillor Simpson also asked what would happen to the practices 

that had opted out of the federation and would their patients be 

excluded? 

It was explained that the practices that hadn't joined would always have 

the option of becoming members if they wished and the patients within 

those practices would not be excluded. The services that the federation was 

looking to provide would be available across the borough. 

 
• Councillor Fitzwalter asked whether the Federation would be assisting 

its member practices to negotiate better contracts with NHS England? 
 

It was explained that the practices' contracts would not be something that 

the Federation would get involved with. There was the benefit of having 

pooled resources which could be both staff and skills. 
 

• Councillor Fitzwalter also asked how patients would hold the GP 
Federation accountable. 

 
Michelle reported that patients are consulted and have the options of 

complaining directly to their practice if need be. There are also other 

channels available to hold providers to account. Michelle also explained that 
she had been employed by the Clinical Commissioning Group to help 

establish the Patients’ Cabinet in Bury and the GP federation worked with 

the Cabinet to look at service provision. 

 
• Councillor Walker asked whether this was just another tier of 

administration and asked whether the GP federation would place any 

restrictions on patients moving from one practice to another. 

 

Michelle explained that patients would always have the right to move to an 

alternative practice if that was what they wanted to do. 

 

• Councillor O’Hanlon referred to the fact that the majority of Bury’s GP 

practices were members of the Federation and asked whether this 

was something that could be used to their advantage when looking at 

suppliers etc. 

 

Councillor O’Hanlon also stated that not all practices were as 
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accessible as others, some didn’t have internet access for 

appointments and only a few had the facilities to send a text 

reminder, what was the plan around this? 

 

Michelle explained that if the bid was successful, the Prime Ministers 

Challenge Fund would help with technology to bring practices up to date 

and this would be something that was done with assistance from 

patients helping to build the services around what they want. 

 
• Councillor Stella Smith explained that there were a lot of questions 

around transparency and accountability and asked whether there was 

a code of practice that the Federation members signed up to. 

 

Michelle reported that there was requirement for all members to 

complete a declarations of interests form and a code of practice that all 

members were expected to adhere to. It was also explained a member 

cannot be on the Board of the federation if they are a on the Clinical 

Commissioning Group Board. Michelle also suggested that Health 
Scrutiny Members be invited to attend a future Governance meeting if 

the Federation. 
 

It was agreed: 

 

That Michelle Armstrong and Dr de Vial be thanked for their presentation. 
 

HSC.910  BURY CLINICAL COMMISSIONING GROUP STRATEGIC PLAN 2014 - 
2019  

 
Sharon Martin Head of Commissioning and Howard Hughes Clinical Cabinet 

Chair at NHS Bury CCG gave a presentation setting out the CCGs Strategic 

Plan for 2014 – 2019. 
 

It was explained that the Vision of Bury CCG was to continually improve 

Bury’s health and wellbeing by listening to you and working together across 

boundaries”. 

 

The strategic aims were reported as:- 

 

• Deliver through the Health and Wellbeing Board; improved population 

health, reduction in inequalities and, improvement in outcomes for 

patients. 

• Deliver transformational change through service redesign models. 

• Develop CCG and primary care capability as commissioners and 

leaders 

• Deliver improvements in Quality, Innovation, Prevention and 

Productivity to endure high quality and sustainable Health and Care 
services are provided. 

• Work with partners to ensure citizenship, self-care and prevention is 
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at the heart of all service transformation. 

 

The plan contained 7 outcome ambitions which had been reported to the 

Health and Wellbeing Board and were included within the presentation. 

 

It was also reported that work was being undertaken to identify the priority 

areas for Bury and information has been reviewed from the following:- 

• Commissioning for Valuepack for Bury MBC Programme Budgeting 

information from the Bury CCG Spend and Outcome Factsheet 

2011/2-12 
• Business Intelligence Commissioning Support Unit 

• Public Health Gap Analysis 

 

It was explained that a number of possible priorities were under 

consideration and these included:- 

 

• Cardio Vascular Disease – Coronary Heart Disease and Stroke 
• Cancer 

• Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease 
• Liver Disease/Alcohol 

• Mental Health and Learning Disability Mortality 

• Reducing unplanned activity 

 
Some of the priorities are being considered based on information provided 

by Public Health and the CCG must also consider the ambitions and national 
direction of the NHS. It was also explained that there were six 

Transformational Areas that need to be addressed within the plan; 
 

Ø  Citizen inclusion and empowerment 
Ø  Wider primary care, provided at scale 
Ø  A modern model of integrated care 
Ø  Access to the highest quality urgent and emergency care 
Ø  Specialised services concentrated in centres of excellence 

 

The process for agreeing and delivering the Strategic Plan was also set out 

as follows:- 

 

• The Clinical Commissioning Group is working in collaboration with 

Public Health to outline the current situation in Bury and identify the 

priority areas for a joined up approach going forward. 

• The priorities will be agreed through the Health and Wellbeing Board. 

• There will be engagement with the public, service users and partner 

organisations on the priorities and how they should be addressed. 

• The plans will be agreed through the Health and Wellbeing Board and 

Bury CCG’s Governing Board prior to submission on the 20 June 
2014. 

Those present were given the opportunity to make comments and ask 
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questions and the following points were raised:- 

 

• Councillor Ann Audin referred to the work highlighted around alcohol 

but also pointed out that drugs were an area where work needed to 

continue. 

 

Sharon reported that work around drug use and abuse would continue to 

be carried out in preventative and treatment work. The priorities were just 

there to highlight where there could be the biggest improvement to the 

population and alcohol was felt to be one of those areas. 

 
• Councillor Shori asked how the plan would be delivered with the 

current constraints on budgets. 

 

It was explained that the 5 year financial plan was in place, the first two 

years would be targeting non - elective admissions and then looking to 

deliver services an a more efficient way. 

 
• Councillor O’Hanlon referred to the 7 outcomes that were highlighted 

within the presentation and then the previous outcomes that had 
been targeted in the old strategic plan and asked whether these had 

been met. Councillor O’Hanlon also asked whether baseline figures 

were available in relation to the new outcomes. 

 
Sharon stated that she would provide this information to the Committee. 

 
• Councillor Fitzwalter referred to patient records and asked whether 

the model for future provision included co-ordinating patient records 
across Greater Manchester. 

 

It was explained that work was already being carried out across the North 

East Sector with the technical solution being confirmed currently. It was 

anticipated that this would allow for a clinical portal and a patients portal. It 

was anticipated that something would be in place by 2016. 

 
It was also explained that the Radcliffe Demonstrator Pilot meant that GPs 

were already sharing patient records successfully.  

 

• Councillor Simpson asked whether transferring services into the 

primary sector would still be on the national tariff. 

 

It was explained that each individuals’ pathway would be considered as well 

as different ways of contracting. 

 

• Councillor Walker referred to dementia and the effects that it had, 

not just on the patient but also their families and carers. Councillor 
Walker asked if there was a named Doctor in relation to Dementia. 

It was reported that Dr Schryer was the named doctor for all mental health 
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related illnesses and their strategies. Work around dementia and support 

for all involved was a major area for both the CCG and the Council as well 

as other related partners. 

 

It was agreed 

   

1.  That the contents of the presentation be accepted. 

 

2. That Sharon Martin and Howard Hughes be thanked for their  

presentation  

 

3.  That progress on the plan be reported at a suitable time. 

 

HSC.911  COMMUNITY SERVICES  

 

Sharon Martin Head of Commissioning and Howard Hughes Clinical Cabinet 

Chair at NHS Bury CCG gave a presentation explaining the future 

procurement of community services across Bury.  
 

It was explained that Bury Clinical Commissioning Group served a 
population of approximately 185,000 people (196,017 GP registered). 

 

The emerging priorities for the CCG in tackling health inequalities and 

reducing the life expectancy gap will be:- 
 

• Coronary heart disease and stroke. 

• Cancer 

• Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease 
• Liver Disease/Alcohol 

• Mental Health and Learning Disability Mortality 

• Reducing unplanned activity 
 

Bury CCGs vision was:- 

 

“Continually improve Bury’s Health and wellbeing by listening to you and 

working together across boundaries”. 

 

The vision is set within the context of 

 

Ø  An integrated health and social care model of delivery 
Ø  Reduced dependency on hospital care 
Ø  Reduced health inequalities 
Ø  Improved patient outcomes 
Ø  Promotion of self care and shared decision making 
Ø  Placing people and carers at the heart of their care 
Ø  GPs at the centre of community/primary care model 
Ø  Access to services 7 days a week 8.00am – 8.00pm 

The Provider Landscape was explained as being broken down into 6 areas: 
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- Primary Care (Mostly commissioned by NHS England), Secondary Care 

(most costly to provide) , Tertiary Care , Mental Health Services, Third 

Sector providers and Community Services. 

 

Pennine care had been the successful bidder when Community Services had 

first been commissioned. The contract was due to run out in 2014 but could 

be extended for a further year if required. 

 

Howard explained that proposed Community Service Redesign meant that  

some services were being reviewed and changes in provision could be 

made. 

 

The following services would be tendered for commencement in 2015:- 

 

• Core Podiatry Service 

• Core Audiology Service 

• Community Eye Service 

• Treatment Room Service 
• Tissue Viability Service 

• Lymphoedema Service 
• Anticoagulation Service 

 

It was explained that Pre Qualification Questionnaires would be advertised 

on Supply2Health and service specifications would be available at that 
point. Successful providers would be informed December 2014/January 

2015. Service development /mobilisation January – March 2015 and the 
commencement of new services from 1 April 2015. 

 
Members of the Committee were given the opportunity to ask questions 

and make comments and the following points were raised:- 

 
• Councillor Audin referred to a recent Township Forum Meeting that 

she had attended where Healthy Futures was being discussed. 

Councillor Audin explained that she had asked a question relating to 

service provision at certain GP practices and what could be done 

around standards. 

 

Sharon explained that GP contracts were with NHS England and 

completely separate from the CCG but it was hoped that if the PF 
federation were successful with their bid for the Prime Ministers 

Challenge Fund it would help with looking at minimum standards across 

all GP practices. 

 

• Councillor Smith referred to District Nurses and asked where they 

would fit in with the procurement process. 

 

It was explained that District Nurses would be within the procurement 

process planned to commence in 2015 as currently there was quite a lot 
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happening within this service and it would also feed into integrated care. 

 

• Councillor Fitzwalter referred her own experiences with the district 

nurse service and the fact that it had not been very flexible and did 

not fit her requirements. Councillor Fitzwalter asked that these issues 

be reviewed when looking as procuring a service which was fit for 

purpose and equitable. 

 

It was agreed 

   

1.  That the contents of the presentation be accepted including the 

proposed timetable set out. 

 

2. That Sharon Martin and Howard Hughes be thanked for their 

presentation  

 

3.  That progress on procurement of the services discussed be reported 

at a suitable time. 
 

HSC.912  UPDATE ON STROKE SERVICES  
 

Attached to the agenda was a letter from Alan Campbell and Khalil Kawafi 

setting out the plans to improve equity of access to stroke services in 

Greater Manchester  
 

It was explained that a new service had been implemented starting in 2010 
where patients are taken to one of three hospitals specially equipped to 

deal with emergency stroke patients.  Under the new services all three 
centres will be open 7 days a week with Salford continuing to be open 24 

hours a day, 7 days a week. 

 
HSC.913  EXTRA MEETING OF THE HEALTH SCRUTINY COMMITTEE  

 

It was explained that it was hoped that a further meeting of the Health 

Scrutiny Commission would be arranged to be held sometime in early April. 

The suggested date of 8 April was discussed but it was felt this was 

unsuitable. 

 

It was agreed: 
 

That an alternative date would be suggested. 

 

 

COUNCILLOR P BURY 

Chair  

 

(Note:  The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 9.15 pm) 


